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Background, method, results and conclusions
Background: E-liquids are of particularly concern as a growing body of literature suggested an 
increased risk of exposure incidents related to e-cigarette use and misuse. Since the early 2000s, 
electronic cigarettes and their e-liquid refills have been the subject of several studies by poison control 
centers to describe the circumstances of exposure and their severity.

Method: All e-liquids exposure cases reported to French Poison Centers from July 1, 2019 to December 
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31, 2020 were reviewed. The distributions of exposures by demographic and clinical factors were 
determined. The overall severity was defined according to the Poison Severity Score. Chi-square tests 
and multivariable logistic regression analysis were used to test associations.

Results: 919 cases were included in the study. Fifty-one cases of exposure to e-liquids per month on 
average were notified to CAPTVs during the study period. Age ranged from one month to 89 years, with 
a mean age of 16.6 ± 18.6 years and a median age of 4 years. Most of the patients were male (55.7%). 
The majority of cases were accidental (95.0%) and concerned children under 5 years for 53.8% of them. 
Ingestion was the most common route of exposure (73.7%) and especially in children < 5 years (94.8%) 
(p< 0.001). Symptoms were noticed for half of patients, and the most common were nausea/vomiting 
(31.6%), followed by eye pain (28.2%), abdominal pain (15.7%) and headaches (3.8%). 455 exposures 
resulted in null severity, 437 were coded with minor poisoning, 24 with moderate poisoning and three 
severe. No death was noticed.

Conclusions: Involuntary exposures to e-liquids occurred more likely in children less than 5 years of 
age mainly by ingestion. Severe exposures were uncommon when unintentional conversely to 
intentional ingestions. These results indicate that surveillance of such exposures by the 
toxicovigilance network should continue to prevent these exposures and injuries and to focus on 
regulations of these products.

Main messages
Main messages: Our study underlines the need to continue to declare any new products composition to 
competent authorities and to prevent exposure for children by increasing educational message.
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